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THE OFFICIAL MINUTES 

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, May 20, 2008, at 1:30 p.m. in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Chair Katherine Kenison called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.

Present:
Katherine Kenison



Felix Ramon



Bob Holloway



Mike Blakely  

2.
Introduction

President Bonaudi invited Vice President Mike Lang to introduce two international visitors accompanying JATP and International Programs Director Carla Boon.  VP Lang announced that Mr. Juan Mazo, Education Advisor from Columbia and Ms. Erica Sjarif, Education Advisor from Indonesia were touring the Big Bend Community College campus.  Trustee Katherine Kenison and Trustee Mike Blakely welcomed the visitors to campus.  Director Boon explained that Mr. Mazo and Ms. Sjarif are participating in the Study Washington Tour and they are in route to an international educators conference in Washington, D.C.

3.
Consent Agenda
a) Approval of Minutes for the April 8, 2008, Regular Board Meeting, Approval of the Minutes for the April 17, 2008, Joint Wahluke Board Meeting, (A); b) Achieving the Dream Update (I); c) Student Achievement Task Force (I); d) Assessment Update (I); e) Accreditation Report (I); f) Capital Project Report (I); g) Enrollment Report (I);  h) Childcare Update (I); i) Donations (A);  j) Emeritus Status Nominations (I); k) IBEST CDL Graduate Information (I); l) Quarterly Budget Update (I); m) ASB Bylaws (A).

MOTION 08-19
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to approve the Consent Agenda.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

4.
Remarks

Public Comments - None

ASB President Matt Boyce, introduced the newly elected 2008-09 ASB officers in the audience: President Rhoan Ashby, Treasurer Natalie Lindley, Vice-President Angela Fales, and Public Relations Officer Josh Schuman.  New officers not present for this meeting include Programming Director Rhen Ashby, and Secretary Natasha Presley.  The Board offered their congratulations to the new officers.

ASB President Boyce described the recent Taco Lunchfest which followed the Multi-cultural Heritage Fair.  Entertainment was provided by Quichua Mashis and 346 people attended, that’s an increase of 80 people.  The annual students vs. staff/faculty softball game was held and students prevailed over the staff/faculty team with a “questionable” score.  It was a double header and over 70 people attended and enjoyed hot dogs, chips and water between the games.

President Boyce went on to explain that the ASB Spring Fling will be held next Wednesday, May 28, beginning at 4:00 p.m.  There will be a BBQ and family entertainment.  Balloon artists, jugglers, a band and inflatable games will be available for all attendees.  BBCC Family Aquatic Center night will be held Monday, June 9 from 6:00-8:00 p.m. free for BBCC students and their families.  Two Library campouts will be held, June 10 free pizza and soda will be available and June 11 free cookies and soda will be available.  The campouts will be in the Peterson Gallery of the ATEC building.  During the BBCC Commencement June 13 the ASB will be selling chilled bottled water as a fund raiser. 

Students Supporting Students and MEChA co-sponsored Latino artist Simon Silva on April 28.  Students Supporting Students also recently sponsored Kevin Locke and Doug Good Feather.  Kevin Locke is Native American and he shared his talents of stories, flute and vocal songs, Indian sign language, humor and inspirational Hoop Dance.  Students Supporting Students raised close to $3,000 for Foundation scholarships with a silent auction.  

Phi Theta Kappa recently held their spring induction.  They also held a successful raffle earlier this month as well as a car wash.

The student Nursing Club held a silent auction during the Nurses’ dinner May 8.

Trustee Kenison commented the students have been very busy.

Classified Staff Representative Kathy Aldrich reported the classified staff training opportunities. Todd Davis attended the Dept. of General Administration’s Engineering  & Architectural Services Spring Client Workshop at Clover Park Technical College at Lakewood WA.

Lora Allen attended Using Data for Program Improvement at Columbia Basin College in Pasco, WA.

T.C. Bergen, Brad Beuckman, Sergio Cervantes, Todd Davis, Randy Fish, Dave Frueh, Garry Helvy, Lupe Hernandez, Valerie Mestdagh, Sergey Shelyagovich, and Jim Tincher attended People Based Safety at BBCC.

Todd Sauer attended Diversity Training at BBCC.

Taisa Timofeyev attended Motivational Interviewing in Spokane.

Dave Frueh, Eugene Hanover, Garry Helvy, Valerie Mestdagh, Peter Radchishin, Sergey Shelyagovich, and Linda White attended Automated External Defibrillator (AED) Training.

Jonie Walker attended Financial Aid Management and Washington State Assoc. of Student Employment Administrators training on Form I-9 Completion Requirements, Fraudulent Identification Tips, and TANIFF funds pertaining to Work Study and Workfirst on April 29, 2008 at Rainbow Lodge, North Bend, WA.

Hope Strnad, Michelle Williamson, Geralyn Topalanchik, Cheryl Brischle, Jonie Walker, and Darci Alamos attended the Look and Learn Tour at the Welding and Automotive Departments at Big Bend.

Lora Allen attended the Commission on Adult Basic Education Conference at St. Louis, Missouri.

The Classified Staff Breakaway was April 18 in the ATEC building, and it provided approximately 130 training opportunities.  There were approximately 45 attendees in the morning classes with 15 in the afternoon sessions.  Mini classes included: Dementia, Office and Excel Tips and Tricks, Sign Language, Basic & Refresher First Aid, Simple Yoga & Qi Gong, and Buy Smart, Surf Smart, and Travel Smart.  The breakaway had a Hawaiian theme with music and beautiful Hawaiian beach scenes plus an excellent lunch catered by Sodexho.  The Bookstore donated a gift certificate which was won by Jim Tincher and two other prizes were won by Lynda Lowry and Eric Gruber.  A major portion of this event was made possible by support from the BBCC Foundation.  On behalf of the Classified Staff, Ms. Aldrich thanked Doug Sly and the Foundation Board for their support and Dr. Bonaudi for his support of Classified Staff.

Trustee Kenison remarked that the board was once again impressed by classified staff taking advantage of training opportunities.

Faculty Association President Mike O’Konek reported faculty highlights.  Music Instructor Pat Patterson reported to Mr. O’Konek that the Music Department Spring Concert will be held Sunday, June 1 at 7:30 p.m. in the Wallenstien Theater.  The concert will feature the Big Bend Community Orchestra, the Big Bend Jazz Band and the newly formed Big Bend Mariachi Music Ensemble.

Science and Physics Instructor, Jim Hamm reported that he will be taking his students to the Laser Interferometer Gravitational Wave Observatory (LIGO) at Hanford.  He also reported that his astronomy students built “frugal telescopes” made from PVC pipes and wooden tripods. 

Philosophy Instructor Dennis Knepp, has had an abstract accepted entitled “Bilbo Baggins: The Cosmopolitan Hobbit” by Open Court Press.  They have a series of books using pop culture to introduce philosophy, subjects like The Simpsons, Seinfeld, Star Wars, etc.  

Nursing Instructor, Lisa Corsie reported that an Advanced Cardiac Life Support Preparation class occurred the past two weekends.  It was a nursing elective and 12 students participated.

Daneen Berry-Guerin reported that students from her OFF262 Professional Preparation will participate in mock interviews off campus on Tuesday, May 27 with a panel of three professionals.  The students have created application packets containing job applications, resumes, cover letters, and three letters of recommendation.  The panel members will provide written feedback and the interviews will be video recorded so the students can perform self-evaluations.

Counselor Max Heinzmann reported that he presented the “Mysteries of Transfer” workshop five times in May.  He also attended several professional development workshops and will accompany additional faculty (Lisa Corsie, and Daneen Berry-Guerin) attending the National Academic Advising Association Faculty Advising: Collaborating for Success workshop in June.

Trustee Kenison commented faculty members have been very busy.  Mr. O’Konek was excused from the remainder of the meeting to return to his class. 

Vice President Ken Turner referred to page 19 of the agenda to detail the childcare update.  He said AAG Charnelle Bjelkengren has taken action to start the mediation process.  AAG Bjelkengren reported she received a copy of the second investigation.  The initial investigation claimed the booster pumps had been tampered with.  The second investigation revealed there could have been other problems.  The two parties are trying to agree on a mediator, there are some discrepancies on whether arbitration or mediation applies.  Trustee Mike Blakely asked if AAG Bjelkengren has input on the mediation.  She replied that she does have input and they are looking for a mediator with construction experience.

Vice President Mike Lang reported two faculty positions have been filled.  Scott Richeson (former WSU Cougar) was hired to teach Sociology and Theresa Faust was hired to teach Psychology.  Mr. Richeson taught English in Japan and he may teach the JATP students online this summer.  Dr. Lang also reported that Edúcate was held May 9 and over 200 students and parents attended.  Outreach Advisor Jose Esparza is preparing a slide show of Edúcate during the next board meeting. 

Dean Kara Garrett provided a report on the Multi-cultural Heritage Fair.  She described efforts by the basic skills department students and staff.  They prepared for weeks to host their interactive displays with ethnic food samples and photo display boards of their countries (Japan, Mexico, Norway, etc) in the quad.  Highlights included calligraphy, bocce ball, and the library had a culture gram computer set up.  The American game of 21 was also being played. The  MECha Club was playing a game with candy.  The Wanapum Tribe was also present and they demonstrated mat weaving.  To encourage participation passports were developed and provided to each attendee.  They were stamped at each booth and then entered in a drawing for a BBCC bookstore gift certificate.  The fair gave students an opportunity to practice speaking English and sharing information about their countries.  The students were very positive, and animated.  About 100 people attended this popular event that was coupled with the Taco-fest.  Trustee Mike Blakely inquired if this event could be video taped to share later.  Pictures were taken, they will be used to publicize this event   VP Lang remarked that the Opportunity Center staff makes this happen each year under Director Sandy Cheek’s guidance and it’s a great activity for the students and the BBCC campus.  

5.
Exceptional Faculty Award Presentations

Kathy Tracy Mason, Child and Family Education Instructor, was awarded $2,000 during the May 29, 2007 Board of Trustees meeting.  She thanked the Board for the opportunity to complete her project. One year ago, the other ECE instructor retired.  Ms. Mason stayed on a part-time contract to complete a “master pass down file” consisting of information from location of program materials to coursework and Division and Faculty structure and responsibilities.  She compiled all of the information and prepared two hard copies and saved the electronic files on a thumb drive and a CD.  One hard copy of the master pass down file will be in her office and available for her replacement and the other one will be housed in the professional development room of the library.  She explained that she also took input and feedback from the Child and Family Education Program Advisory Committee and Dean Kara Garrett throughout the process.  She commented it’s been great and she has loved teaching at BBCC, “it’s been an honor.”

Aviation Maintenance Technology Instructor, Erik Borg, was awarded $2,000 at the April 8, 2008, Board of Trustees meeting.  Mr. Borg thanked the Board of Trustees for sending him on the adventure to Boeing 727 FedEx training.  He also thanked Dean Clyde Rasmussen, Dan Moore and Lew Mason for covering his classes during his two-week absence.  He explained that the Boeing 727 aircraft that was donated to BBCC last year by FedEx is a key point of the Aviation Maintenance Technology program; students are excited about it.  The classes he attended at the Federal Express Training Center in Memphis, Tennessee taught him about the Boeing 727 system’s hydraulics, pneumatics, pressurization, air conditioning, communications, equipment, flight controls, landing gear, auxiliary power units, etc.  He reported that of all the schools to which FedEx has made donations BBCC is the first to take advantage of the FedEx training program.  Many of the schools do not use their donated aircraft interactively with their students as BBCC does.  The knowledge he gained at the Federal Express Training Center will ensure the regular tweaking and maintenance of the aircraft will be accomplished.  In addition to donating Mr. Borg’s tuition for the classes FedEx also donated cockpit pictures with the switches, worth $1,000, and great maintenance handbooks that are very detailed.  Mr. Borg commented that 125 fifth and sixth grade students recently toured the aircraft.  Trustee Mike Blakely remarked it would be good to have the BBCC logo painted on the 727.  President Bonaudi replied one of the summer projects being considered is painting the aircraft maybe before the airshow on June 28.  Trustee Mike Blakely suggested a formal thank you be extended to FedEx for their generous donation of tuition for Mr. Borg to attend classes at the Federal Express Training Center.  

MOTION 08-20
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to ask President Bonaudi to prepare a thank you note from the Trustees to FedEx for their donation of Mr. Borg’s tuition at the Federal Express Training Center.  Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

Trustee Katherine Kenison thanked Mr. Borg for participating in the training.  She also thanked Ms. Mason for preparing the master pass down book, it will be a great benefit to the college.  

6. Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-3 Partnerships

Assistant to the President for Research, Planning and Government Affairs Valerie Kirkwood explained that the Partnership Ends Statement Monitoring Report highlights the many collaborations fostered by BBCC that offer students more access to services and education.  She asked Basin Tech Prep Director Mary Shannon, Dean Clyde Rasmussen and Dean Kara Garrett to talk about partnerships.  Ms. Shannon explained that Tech Prep is all about partnerships, 16 schools participate (Almira Coulee Hartline, Columbia Basin Job Corps, Columbia Basin Secondary, Ephrata, Lake Roosevelt, Moses Lake, Odessa, Othello, Quincy, Ritzville, Royal City, Soap Lake, Wahluke, Warden, and Wilson Creek).  In 2007, 751 students (9th-12th grade) earned 4,846 credits through Tech Prep.  Ms. Shannon meets quarterly with high school career and technical education directors.  She also reported there is a very active steering committee.  During the February 27, 2008, BBCC Faculty In-Service six presenters provided training on “Counseling for Career Pathways.”  Many students would like to tour local industry facilities.  The Moses Lake High School offered a school bus for industry tours to highlight local high demand jobs.  Ms. Shannon congratulated Outreach Advisor Jose Esparza for coordinating the tours.  Trustee Katherine Kenison thanked Ms. Shannon for her presentation.

Dean Clyde Rasmussen shared that one year ago he worked with Allan Peterson, CBIS Director and Georgene Ford at SkillSource. SkillSource had some funding available and through the Operations Task Force it was discovered there was a need for food processors to gain new employees or for their current employees to gain skills to promote.  All local food processor managers identified needed training for their employees.  The first class offered was a leadership class and 35 managers attended.  Currently, a maintenance mechanics class and math 103 is being offered and other classes will be offered soon.  BBCC is providing maintenance mechanics jobsite training for McCain Foods.  

The MMT and IET Advisory Committees are very active and good at helping recruit part-time teachers.  Skillsource is offering the Office Information Technology (OIT) program.  Deborah Correll met with Instructors Pat Teitzel and Daneen Berry-Guerin.  Students can earn college credit and come on to campus to continue education after completing the SkillSource OIT program.  SkillSource is a very helpful partnership.  Trustee Mike Blakely asked what would be on a professional/technical area wish list?  Dean Rasmussen replied a wish list would include automotive program expansion, and graphic arts design.  Takata Industries want to send their employees to training at BBCC and Genie Industries wants more electrical and machining training, Katana wants to expand welding.  

Dean Kara Garrett talked with Family Services of Grant County about serving students with children and help with childcare.  Family Services of Grant County completed a Dept of Early Learning grant application in partnership with BBCC for additional childcare slots through the national Early Childhood Education Assistance Program (ECAP).  Twenty additional high quality preschool slots were granted and they will all be added to the BBCC childcare.  Dean Garrett is prioritizing the parents’ needs based loosely on momentum points. 

Ms. Kirkwood stated the focus group summary shared with the Trustees this afternoon shows how essential these partnerships are.  Tech Prep does a lot to reach out to high school counselors.  President Bonaudi commented that the Partnership Ends Statement overlaps with both Access and Student Achievement Ends Statements.  Getting off campus enhances partnerships.

MOTION 08-21
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to accept the Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-3 Partnerships.  Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
President Bonaudi reported that the Trustees received the Monitoring report at the TACTC Conference in Tacoma.  Trustees from other community colleges were present and they were impressed by the Monitoring report.  Trustee Katherine Kenison commented Ms. Kirkwood’s office earned a well-deserved pat on the back. 

Trustee Kenison announced a 10-minute break at 2:45 p.m.  The meeting reconvened at 2:55 pm.

President Bonaudi announced that Director of Budget Gail Hamburg had accepted the Vice President of Administrative Services position being vacated by Ken Turner’s retirement.  He stated she had gone through a rigorous hiring process with forums offered campus wide on MediaSite.  He went on to say that Ms. Hamburg is the right fit for the job and she has worked closely with VP Turner.  

7. President’s Evaluation 

Trustee Katherine Kenison commented that the Community Focus Group information was provided to the Trustees.  The President’s evaluation is usually completed in June per the policy.  Policy is being drafted regarding the terms of the president’s contract and evaluation process.  Individually each board member is conducting their own evaluations pursuant to the policy.  

Ms. Kirkwood was asked to share information regarding the Community Focus Group.  Ms. Kirkwood stated this group was challenging to schedule.  There was a good cross section of communities represented including school board members, students and working professionals.  The group focused on marketing and BBCC’s perceived presence in the communities and schools.  The information Ms. Shannon shared earlier is what the community members were asking for in the focus group.  Professional/Technical programs are linked with short-term training in community members’ minds.  They asked for continually updated training that is on the cutting edge.  They also requested an Agriculture Tech program and/or short-term pesticide applicators license training.  They were complimentary to Dean Rachel Anderson and Running Start outreach efforts.  The Running Start students who participated in the focus group provided positive feedback regarding interactive video classes.  One of the members was a former student and he has shared information about the automotive program preparation with his coworkers. The focus group also provided good input and direction to keep advisory committees fresh and to keep technology on the cutting edge and to continue outreach efforts.  Ms. Kirkwood commented that the focus group offered good direction to move forward.  

Trustee Mike Blakely asked if the focus group members learned about BBCC during their discussion.  Ms. Kirkwood explained that she tries not to influence the focus group members by giving them additional information. She did provide them with goodie bags and additional information after the focus group concluded.  There was good interaction between the attendees.  She reported that she will forward the focus group feedback to the deans and appropriate people who can follow up with attendees.  Trustee Blakely complimented Ms. Kirkwood on gathering information from the focus group members and he suggested more than one focus group be conducted per year.  Dean Rachel Anderson and Ms. Kirkwood are discussing visiting the high schools to discuss the high school staff members’ perceptions of BBCC.  Trustee Blakely indicated he would like to have additional representation by Hispanic community members.  

President Bonaudi stated this information will be shared with staff.  He clarified that it may sound like BBCC staff and faculty don’t get off campus, but they do and they can still do a better job.  There is never enough activity with our community.  Trustee Blakely stated he thinks BBCC is doing a better job than ever and over time the results will show.  One of the limitations is turnover with school personnel resulting in the need to re-establish relationships with new administrations.  President Bonaudi stated he is not disappointed, he knows these areas are being addressed and we need to do more and reach farther.  

Trustee Kenison asked if any of the Trustees needed additional information to complete their role in the President’s evaluation.  No additional needs were expressed.

8. Board Officer Elections 

Per the Board officer rotation schedule effective July 1, 2008, the new chair of the Board is Mike Blakely and the Vice Chair is Bob Holloway.  

MOTION 08-22
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to make the Board officer appointments according to the Board officer rotation schedule, which indicates Mike Blakely will be the Chair and Bob Holloway will be the Vice Chair effective July 1, 2008.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
9.
Assessment of Board Activity/Recap of Spring TACTC Conference 

Trustee Mike Blakely reported that he attended the Wahluke Joint Board meeting and sent Superintendent Greene a thank you letter.  He also sent a letter of encouragement to Teresa Aguilar from the Esperanza Center.  He attended the Allied Arts Red Bone concert. He also attended President Bonaudi’s State of the College Address and commended him for positive and interesting address.  Trustee Blakely stated he attended the TACTC Leadership Workshop and Spring Conference.  Lastly, he attended Cellarbration! and a Viking baseball game and wrote a plank resolution for a political party concerning the needs of community colleges.

Trustee Felix Ramon reported that he attended the Wahluke Joint Board meeting and talked with Superintendent Greene about donating books to the library.  Their discussion resulted in Trustee Ramon donated 100 books to the Wahluke High School Library through the BBCC Foundation.  He attended Cellarbration! committee meetings and gathered Cellarbration! auction items.  He also met with the Student Achievement Study Group, attended State of the College, TACTC Spring Conference and Cellarbration!  He also talked with several contacts about Cellarbration! and other campus activities.

Trustee Bob Holloway reported that he attended a Grant County PUD meeting in Ephrata and he attended another meeting with the Grant County PUD, Dr. Bonaudi, VP Ken Turner, Tree Free and IPCI regarding gasification.  He attended a Hot Rod Garage meeting to discuss proposed PUD changes.  He also attended State of the College, and met the CCRC representatives beforehand.  He attended the nursing dinner on the BBCC campus and met with representatives from USDA, and the University of Washington and the Multi-Cultural Heritage Fair and Taco-fest.  He also attended the Spring TACTC Conference highlighting that the Shoreline Community College Trustees stated the presentation by BBCC was the best and most inspirational at the conference.  Lastly, he attended Cellarbration!

Trustee Katherine Kenison reported that she attended the State of the College Address, Cellarbration! and the Spring TACTC Conference.  She also had the opportunity to attend the youth suicide prevention workshop on campus and she made a point to escort local high school staff around the Library to emphasize the highly functional facility.  She commented any events to bring educators on campus are very good.  

Trustee Ramon stated that he visited with Trustees from other community colleges about the Trustees’ Scholarship that the BBCC Trustees fund.  He also discussed governance policy and other Boards indicated they would like to meet to discuss this further.  He went on to say that all staff, faculty, administrators, and classified staff impact people when they personally provide information regarding how BBCC can serve them.  People remember the personal connection he commended staff for reaching out to the communities within the BBCC service district and encouraged all to do even more.  President Bonaudi stated he really appreciated those comments, all BBCC employees go the extra mile.  Reaching out to others is a foundation piece on which BBCC is built and he continually hears comments about personal connections employees make with current and prospective students.

10.
Next Regularly Scheduled Board Meeting

The next regularly scheduled board meeting is set for June 24, 2008.  There was discussion regarding adjusting the date to accommodate Trustees’ schedules.  

MOTION 08-23
Trustee Bob Holloway moved to change the date of the next regularly scheduled meeting to June 17, 2008 at 1:30 p.m. Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
11.
Miscellaneous

CWU Provost, Dr. Wayne Quirk, was on campus May 12.  He represents an era of change at CWU and more programs will be developed.  

WSU President, Dr. Elson Floyd will on campus tomorrow.  

VP Ken Turner’s retirement celebration will be held June 12 on campus.  

Supreme Court Justice Mary Fairhurst will be the 2008 BBCC Commencement speaker.  She recently visited Gene Donat’s class.  The Washington Supreme court travels around the state to hold oral arguments.  They are interested in coming to the BBCC campus in 2010.  

Director of Big Bend Technology Russ Beard has been providing information regarding the Center for Information Services and the Re-hosting project.  The community and technical college presidents (WACTC) gave the executive committee the authority to negotiate a settlement, and a settlement has been tentatively agreed upon.  The Re-hosting Project has been halted.  New initiatives will be forthcoming.

MOTION 08-24
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to adjourn the meeting at 3:33 p.m. Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
The Board meeting was adjourned at 3:33 p.m.

    Katherine Kenison, Chair


ATTEST:

 William C. Bonaudi, Secretary
